ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL
draft       Minutes of Council Meeting held on 8 March 2018
Note: these minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified at next meeting
Present: Cllrs Gibbons (MG) Acting Chair; Corbin(DC); Gray(JG); Hole-Jones(CH-J); Moodie (BM); County Cllr Jeans(GJ) and the Parish Clerk as well as 14 members of the public.
Apologies: Cllrs Spencer and d’Ambrumenil
Declarations of interest: None
57 Open Forum a) Mere Neighbourhood Plan – deferred until another meeting. b) Members of public present – several residents raised their concerns over traffic speeds along New Road, and were reminded by the Clerk that this matter had been raised at the last meeting and had been duly passed to the local PCSO for his attention; a group of other residents wished to express their views and their experiences of other items on the agenda as and when they were discussed by councillors. MG said their contributions would be welcomed.
58 Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting of the Parish Council held on 11 January: Proposed by BM and seconded by JG, and approved by all present to be a true and accurate record. DC requested that his paper on the traffic calming scheme, which had been discussed by councillors at the last meeting (minute 54), be filed by the Clerk alongside the formal minutes.  All councillors agreed to this. Action: Clerk to file the approved minutes and DC’s paper in the Record Office.
59 Matters arising from the previous minutes: 
Dealings with Wiltshire Council: Following points raised during January’s meeting, the Clerk sent in numerous requests on behalf of the parish. To their credit, Wiltshire Council have acted, although it was felt by councillors and members of public that the quality of workmanship of the contractors used was not of a particularly high standard. Pot-holes had been filled; an attempt has been made to alleviate the flooding issue at the junction of Portnells Lane and New Road; rubbish dumped near the A303 slip-road has been removed and the top-soiling and turfing has been completed. However, the re-surfacing of the pavement outside the shop will be completed later in the year. Action: Clerk to pass our views on to Mr Tim Woolford at Wiltshire Council.
MG thought it appropriate for the Parish Council to send a letter to the Traffic Engineer at Wiltshire Council and say how much we have appreciated her efforts to administer the Traffic Calming Scheme from its inception through to its conclusion. Action: Clerk to prepare a draft version.
Plantings: Much discussion ensued over the proposed use of planters with the aim to improve the visual appeal of the environment around the new structures along New Road. The Traffic Engineer (Julie Watts) was in favour of a certain maximum size allowed, and for any to be introduced to be sited upon the grassed areas. MG assumed they would be allowed on the concrete build-outs from earlier information. CH-J reminded the meeting that Julie Watts was not in favour at all of any direct planting into the turf. The Clerk, when asked, was not aware of any funding from Wiltshire Council for such features, and he assumed that the Parish Council would be responsible for funding them. DC said that costs would be on-going, as any planters installed now would need replacing in the short term. BM mentioned that local sponsorship might be the answer. All agreed that any items installed would need looking after. The Clerk revealed to the meeting that he had been approached by interested groups from within the village, and he suggested that these local residents with their good horticultural skills would be willing to lead this project on behalf of the Parish Council. The previous Vice-Chairman (Mr Wigg) had also been contacted by residents in the first instance some time ago. The Clerk announced that an embryonic Greener Zeals Group is in the process of being set up for the good of the village. Mr and Mrs Oldale who were both in attendance, are at the vanguard of this group, and they had offered to recruit other like-minded residents, and  they would be happy to source ideas and liaise on our behalf with the Traffic Engineer. Councillors were in favour of this approach. Action: It was agreed that Mr Oldale should obtain further details from Julie Watts and report back to the Parish Council. Meanwhile, the Clerk would also confirm this approach to the Traffic Engineer.
Litter Picking: The Clerk informed councillors that the village’s contribution to the Great British Clean Up scheduled for 3 March had to be postponed due to the severe winter weather. BM volunteered to run this event on another day, assisted by JG, with volunteers from Zeals also taking part, and possibly including members of Zeals Spitfires. The new date chosen for the event is Sunday 25 March, between 11.00 am and 12 noon. Action: Clerk to request the loan of pickers and bags from the Community Engagement manager for South West Wiltshire. BM to contact  the volunteers, and then arrange the picking areas for the team. Also, an advert is to be placed in the shop and in the Zeals Village News.
Litter Bins: A discussion then ensued concerning the state of some of the litter bins at key positions within Zeals, where the bins provided are either in a poor state of repair, or they are open-topped bins from where litter can easily be disturbed. Three places were identified. The Clerk informed Councillors of the likely replacement costs, should it be the responsibility of the Parish Council to replace the bins. GJ seemed to think that Wiltshire Council may fund replacements should they be of the opinion that they are needed: he will enquire and report back. Item on-going. 
60 Financial Matters:
a) The Clerk informed Councillors that all VAT payments made during this financial year have been refunded.
b) To consider and then approve the following payments: (i) Clerk’s salary for February and march £350.08 (ii) Clerk Office payment £16 (iii) Clerk’s expenses: printing ink £23. Proposed by CH-J, seconded by MG, and approved by all present.
61 Planning matters: To consider the following planning application:- Proposed replacement porch and construction of a new garage at Paddock End, Portnells Lane, Zeals. Cllr Moodie at the site meeting on 5 February 2018 proposed that the Parish Council should support the application, which was seconded by Councillor Corbin, and the application was supported by all present at the meeting.
62 South West Wiltshire CATG Representative: DC agreed to represent the Parish Council at such meetings, however, he would welcome assistance from other councillors as he would not be able to attend all meetings himself. There was a general agreement to this request from all councillors present.
63 Longcross Lay-By: Ch-J is still awaiting a response on this issue from Wiltshire’s Planning Enforcement Officer. DC offered to help by taking this up with the Cabinet Member on Wiltshire Council to try and resolve these outstanding issues. Item: on-going.
64 Defibrillator News: The Clerk informed the meeting that the Portnells Lane machine is checked on a daily basis as to its readiness for action, and, whilst the orange warning light may shine from time to time, this is only a function of low temperatures and the device is still fit for use. Under normal temperatures, the green light will be visible. South West Ambulance Service, in response to requests from the Clerk, have recently visited and carried out its maintenance check.
65 Zeals War Memorial: DC reported on the decision by Historic England to award Grade 11 Listed status to the War Memorial. The organisation thought it to be a dignified and well-executed example of the Latin cross type of war memorial and very worthy of its listed status. Action: Clerk to file Historic England’s report. DC to inform Zeals Village News,  and to publish the address given by the then  rector and designer of the structure, Rev. SF Hancock, at the dedication of the Memorial on 4 August 1922.
66 Traffic Speeds approaching Whitesheet Academy: Following on from the traffic calming scheme, the Clerk had been asked to enquire about the possibility of lowered speed limits in the vicinity of Whitesheet Academy, with this having been one of the original reasons for speed reductions along New Road. Wiltshire’s Traffic Engineer suggested in reply that the school should apply via educational pathways for any temporary speed reductions within the immediate vicinity of the school. Action: MG asked the Clerk to inform Whitesheet.

67 Allotment Parking: The Parish Council had received a communication from a resident adjacent to the allotments stating that, at times,  allotment tenants have been parking vehicles in places where vehicular access to and from his property has been difficult. MG said that cars could easily and quite safely be parked along the road outside the allotments where plenty of space exists for all users, and he asked the Clerk to inform tenants. Action: The Clerk said this would be publicised in the next edition of Zeals Village News.
DC raised the issue of the traffic island’s position at the entrance to the allotments being a hindrance to parking on the road close to the main entrance gate. He suggested that this is brought to the attention of the SWW CatG group to which all present agreed. Action: Item on-going.
DC also remarked that the Seeds4Success organisation, based in Mere, may be available to clear the soil and turf that have encroached onto the pathway alongside the allotment hedge, thus widening the pathway for pedestrian use. Action: DC to contact the organiser.
68 Any Other Business: MG informed the meeting that Kilmington’s Chairman had earlier today applied for a grant for a Speed Indicator Device to be used by the parishes of Kilmington, Stourton and initially also Zeals.(refer to minute 17) CH-J informed the meeting that Wolverton Lane will now be closed for repairs for 2 days starting on 24 April. DC reported that the Alms Houses now have a vacancy for a single tenant and that the Trustees are awaiting applications from suitable applicants.
69 Date of next meeting: Agreed by all present to be on Thursday 10 May, from 6.30 pm, starting with the Annual Parish Meeting, followed by the Annual General Meeting of the Parish Council, finishing with the business of the normal, bi-monthly Meeting of the Parish Council afterwards.
Closure of meeting: 8.20 pm

Signed: .................................................... Chairman          Date: ..........................
 
